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Introduction

With an escalating numbers of children with perinatally-
acquired HIV surviving to adolescence and becoming sexually 
active, the need for age-appropriate support regarding sex and 
relationships is increasing. Several studies have shown that 
female adolescents are particularly more prone to engaging in 
sexual behaviors to meet their daily survival needs [1-3]. This 
result in poor sexual and reproductive health (SRH) outcomes 
as most adolescents are reported having little control over 
negotiating safer sex or contraception. The HIV management 
services in Malawi provide significant support for the adolescents’ 
HIV-related clinical needs, but still encounter unprecedented 
challenges of meeting the SRH needs of this growing population 
as they grow into adulthood.

Globally over two million adolescents aged 10-15, and five 
million youths aged 15-24 are living with HIV [4]. In Malawi, out 
of an overall population of over 17 million, almost 8.8% people 
are living with HIV [5]. Approximately 10% of those living with 
HIV are children and young people with over 90% of the children 
acquiring the HIV acquired perinatally [6]. HIV prevalence is 
higher among young women than young men (4.9% versus 
1%) [5]. Several studies reported that female adolescents with 
perinatally acquired HIV are also becoming sexually active at an 
early age than their male counterparts for different reasons [7]. 
Socio-economic factors, service provision and service providers 
are key in shaping the adolescents’ sexual experiences and these 
factors will be the main focus of this review. Gender and power  

relation issues continue to be reflected as the overarching theme 
across the body of knowledge.

Struggling to earn a living, reality of growing up HIV 
and consequences for sexual health

Majority of female adolescents with perinatally-acquired HIV 
have lost one or both parents and live with foster families, which 
increases their likelihood to live in poverty [8]. In this milieu, 
sexual activities are often employed as means of survival or as an 
economic strategy for idealized lifestyle or modernity. However, 
this becomes complicated in the context of HIV positive status, 
in which tension exists between the young women’s sexual 
needs and the economic and social realities/expectations and 
HIV prevention issues including status disclosure to sexual 
partners. A growing body of qualitative studies has shown that 
inferior socio-economic status, lack of bargaining power in 
sexual relationships coupled with gender power inequality (in 
terms of experience, authority, and control over sexual activity) 
affect the female adolescents’ ability to take informed decisions 
particularly on safer sex and contraception [9]. 

Most sexual relationships were with older and married 
men. The male relationships and economic dependence on men 
diminished adolescents’ autonomy on sexual issues as it gave 
their older partners positions of power and control in sexual 
encounters. This increased the likelihood for the adolescents to 
submit to unsafe practices such as unprotected sex as a surety 
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against abandonment and to maintain their sources of financial 
support. Hence, protecting themselves and others became less 
likely and this increases their vulnerability even when they had 
access to appropriate information. These issues continue to 
pose a challenge to HIV services on how best to meet the female 
adolescents’ SRH needs [10,11]. 

Cultural silence: A response to adolescent SRH needs

While challenges on discussing sexual issues with young 
people are well documented elsewhere [12,13]. similarly in 
Malawi premarital sex and parent-child discussion on sexual 
issues is culturally forbidden for the fear of influencing young 
people to initiate sex too early or because sexual discussions are 
customarily held in secret within families [14]. In this context, 
research shows that it becomes a challenge for the majority of 
young people to access contraceptives offered by adults as they 
might not want to be seen as not conforming to cultural and 
social norms [9]. Likewise, several studies in Africa have also 
shown that service providers and counsellors advise young 
people living with perinatally acquired HIV to abstain from 
sexual activities but the adolescents desire otherwise [15]. 

Health professionals might be conforming to cultural norms 
of not talking directly about sexual issues with young people 
by providing understated warnings about the possible adverse 
outcomes of sex rather than practical SRH education, advice 
and support. Furthermore, most HIV management services are 
predominantly organised around pediatric and adult care rather 
than adolescent care. This means that young people who no 
longer fit under pediatric services and who feel uncomfortable 
with adult services lack programs that address their unique 
needs. Possibly the assumption made is that perinatally HIV 
infected adolescents are not and should not be sexually active 
despite their sexual needs. However, the desire to have children in 
the future and/or continue having children despite knowledge of 
the risks associated with childbearing and resistance from others 
in the community remains strong among the female adolescents 
[16]. For instance, the number of teenage pregnancies among 
perinatally HIV infected female adolescents is a signal that 
service providers in most countries still face challenges in their 
HIV and AIDS management and the efforts on prevention as the 
patterns are indicative of poor preventive practices.

In Malawi, culturally, childbearing is of utmost significance to 
both men and women, and is valued as a mark of womanhood/
femininity and masculinity, to maintain sexual relationships or 
to meet societal expectations, hence promoting their self-worth 
and avoiding societal reproach. This prevailing construction of 
femininity limits the agency of the female adolescents growing 
up with HIV to demand for their SRH rights like consistent 
and proper use of condoms. For instance, empirical data in 
HIV management centers in Malawi have similar experiences 
of teenage pregnancies among adolescents with perinatally-
acquired HIV. This clearly indicates that living with HIV does not 
considerably influence young women’s attitudes towards sex 

and child bearing, hence they indulge in risky sexual practices 
like their HIV negative counterparts. Therefore, care providers’ 
knowledge of socio-demographic factors inspiring female 
adolescents’ desires for childbearing is imperative for sexual risk 
reduction counseling and reproductive care.

Conclusion and Recommendation

This review highlights the complexity of trying to implement 
SRH services for female adolescents living with perinatally-
acquired HIV in a resource constrained and conservative society. 
HIV care in Africa including Malawi seems still not effectively 
prepared to deal with adolescents’ complex SRH issues [17]. 
Cultural normative expectations seem to locate service providers 
at a critical intersection between cultural and social values which 
promote sexual abstinence until marriage, and the reality of 
young women’s premarital sex and desire to use contraceptives. 
Improving SRH information, advice, support and access to 
contraceptives for female adolescents living with perinatally 
acquired HIV can be undertaken through relatively modest 
service innovations and staff training. It is therefore significant 
that service providers need to network and collaborate with 
influential community, traditional and religious leaders to gain 
their support in enhancing community awareness on cultural 
issues that impact on female adolescents. 

There is need to identify positive aspects of the cultural 
normative expectations relative to HIV infection rather than 
solely blaming the culture for failing to promote optimal SRH 
outcomes. Leaders need to be trained on how to change the 
culturally embedded dominating power relations and reinforce 
young women’s awareness of their SRH rights to enable them 
oppose gender power imbalances, exercise agency and allow 
them make decisions regarding their SRH. Policymakers and 
NGOs need to be aware of young women’s material needs, and 
get involved in empowering these young women with stable 
income generating activities or sources of income (not hand-
outs). Thus, without empowerment on resource mobilization, 
guaranteed condom access alone is inadequate to reduce their 
risks for poor SRH outcomes. Economic opportunities through 
small scale businesses, academic and vocational achievements 
can give female adolescents a position of power to desist being 
vulnerable and foster their ability to exercise agency and become 
resilient.
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